



## **Migration enforcement & access to asylum at Mexico's southern border September 2019**

Daniella Burgi-Palomino, Latin America Working Group (LAWG), [dburgipalomino@lawg.org](mailto:dburgipalomino@lawg.org)  
Rachel Dotson, Kids in Need of Defense (KIND), [rdotson@supportkind.org](mailto:rdotson@supportkind.org)

Under the administration of Mexican president Andres Manuel Lopez Obrador (AMLO), the Mexican government has had a shifting migration policy. While initially prioritizing the protection of migrant rights, the Mexican government's policies have gradually taken an enforcement-centric approach. The U.S. government has pressured Mexico to stem migration and threatened to impose tariffs on products imported from Mexico if Mexico did not decrease migration through its borders.<sup>i</sup> Under U.S. pressure, the Mexican government agreed to take significant measures to step up its migration enforcement in a joint declaration in early June 2019. Since then, the United States has continued to pressure Mexico to enter into a "Safe Third Country" agreement that would force asylum seekers who traveled through Mexican territory on their way to the United States to return to Mexico to seek asylum there.

This memo summarizes the recent situation of migration enforcement and access to asylum at Mexico's southern border, including existing national-level policies and their impacts on migrants and asylum seekers, and concludes with recommendations for U.S. policymakers. This report is based on first-hand information gathered from a civil society observation mission at the end of May 2019<sup>ii</sup> in which participating organizations held meetings with governmental and nongovernmental stakeholders in the city of Tapachula along Mexico's southern border, as well as updated research and reports shared by migrant rights organizations based in this region since then. The conditions outlined in this memo, including the severely limited capacity of Mexico's national refugee agency (COMAR) to process and decide asylum claims and the dangerous conditions and lack of access to shelter and basic services at Mexico's southern border,<sup>iii</sup> demonstrate the inability of Mexico to serve as a "Safe Third Country" where refugees can access safety and due process in their asylum claims.

### **Topics covered:**

- Militarized migration enforcement and poor conditions in detention facilities
- Lack of institutional resources & extensive delays in asylum processing
- Lack of clarity around migration regularization options available to migrants
- Lack of access to protections for unaccompanied children
- Recommendations for the U.S. government

### **Militarized migration enforcement and poor conditions in detention facilities**

Since May 2019, the Mexican government has taken an increasingly repressive and militarized approach to the arrival of large groups of migrants, including mass detentions and deportations of migrants from the southern border region. National figures demonstrate a dramatic increase in detentions and deportations of migrants from Mexico. In the first six months of 2019, 108,503 migrants were apprehended in Mexico, a 70 percent increase from the same period in 2018. A total of 71,376 migrants were deported from Mexico in the first six months of this year, an over 32 percent increase from the same period in 2018. More migrants were detained and deported from Chiapas than any other state in Mexico.<sup>iv</sup>

In June 2019, in response to pressure from the United States to stem migration flows, the Mexican government deployed 6,000 members of the newly formed National Guard to southern Mexico.<sup>v</sup> National Guard troops have been stationed on highways in and around Tapachula and as well as outside of the Siglo XXI migrant detention center and on the Mexican side of the border with Guatemala.<sup>vi</sup> Under Mexican law, National Guard troops are allowed to accompany migration enforcement operations though clarity around these responsibilities is still lacking and troops have received insufficient training for engagement with migrants.<sup>vii</sup>

Immigration enforcement within the city of Tapachula has also increased dramatically since May, with numerous raids targeting places that migrants frequent including the public parks and hotels, some with the participation of the National Guard.<sup>viii</sup> In these raids asylum applicants carrying official paperwork demonstrating they had filed for asylum and had claims pending with COMAR have been detained, and in some cases deported, in violation of Mexican law.

Checkpoints have been set up in and around Tapachula and National Migration Institute (INM) agents, along with federal police, military police, and marines, frequently stop buses to check the identification documents of those on board.<sup>ix</sup> The June 5th detention of a group of approximately 400 migrants, including several families and young children, near Tapachula is exemplary of the current militarized approach. The group was confronted by approximately 300 security forces, including members of the National Guard and INM agents. The migrants detained were transported to the Siglo XXI migrant detention center in Tapachula and many were deported the next day without being screened for protection needs in Mexico.<sup>x</sup> These types of actions have created an environment of fear and insecurity among migrants and refugees in Tapachula and surrounding areas, leading many to utilize more clandestine and dangerous routes to move on from there, out of desperation and despite the risks involved.

With increasing numbers of migrants detained in Chiapas, the already poor conditions in INM-run migrant detention centers have worsened. In the largest detention facility in Mexico, the Siglo XXI migrant detention center in Tapachula, migrants are held in substandard conditions with a lack of access to adequate food, sanitary conditions, and health care services, and with grave deficiencies in access to due process.<sup>xi</sup> The facility has the capacity to hold 900 people but has recently held as many as 2,700 migrants at a time.<sup>xii</sup> A Haitian migrant died within this facility in early August, reportedly due to lack of medical attention.<sup>xiii</sup>

In response to the arrival of migrant caravans in late 2018, INM created a temporary migrant detention center on the grounds of the “Mesoamerican Fair,” an open-air space in Tapachula. It has been used to house up to 2,000 migrants at a time, including families and children,<sup>xiv</sup> and in May 2019 was used to house approximately 700 “extracontinental migrants,” mainly from Haiti and western Africa.<sup>xv</sup> Migrants housed in the facility have reported poor conditions, lack of access to adequate food, shelter, and medical care, and mistreatment by INM agents.<sup>xvi</sup> While the facility has been closed since July 2019, civil society organizations have expressed concerns that such facilities will be used in the future in response to the arrival of large numbers of migrants and that they may not have access to monitor the treatment of migrants inside.

### **Lack of institutional resources & extensive delays in asylum processing**

Mexico continues to be on a path to double the numbers of asylum applications received last year, while its refugee agency (COMAR) remains overwhelmed and underfunded. Mexico received a total of 48,254 asylum applications through the end of August, which already surpasses its total for 2018 and is over three times the number of applications it received during the same time period last year.<sup>xvii</sup> The COMAR office in Tapachula, one of only four offices in the entire country, and the one with the closest proximity to the Mexico-Guatemala border, received over 30,000 individuals applying at this office through the end of August 2019, or more than half of the national total of asylum applications.<sup>xviii</sup> Despite having such a high volume of applications, the Tapachula office is severely under-staffed, with only 9 asylum officers. While more staff were recently hired with the support of the UN Refugee agency, the agency’s long-term commitment to support COMAR with staffing increases is unclear. Under the AMLO Administration, COMAR’s overall budget was cut by nineteen percent compared to its budget in 2018 and there are no signs of a reversal in this policy to date.<sup>xix</sup> The AMLO Administration’s prioritization of immigration enforcement over protection is clear from the fact that the 2019 budget for the National Guard is almost three times that of COMAR’s.<sup>xx</sup>

During monitoring in May 2019, extensive wait lines circling around the corner of the Tapachula COMAR office were observed. Individuals, including families and children, sleep overnight outside of the office to hold their place in line or because they have nowhere else to go. COMAR staff reported insufficient space for interviewing migrants and a lack of translation services for extra-continental migrants. Migrants must often visit the COMAR office multiple times and endure long waits in order to submit an application and are then required to check in at the COMAR office every 10 days during the application process. While COMAR is required by Mexican law to provide a response to an application in 45 business days, some migrants interviewed reported that they had still not received a response after four months. Multiple visits to the COMAR office make asylum seekers highly visible and vulnerable to extortion and other crimes in Tapachula. Migrants waiting in Tapachula for the resolution of their cases also face numerous challenges in finding housing, employment and access to other basic services.

The vast majority of the asylum applications received in 2019 are still being processed as are some applications from 2017 and 2018. In 2018 29,634 asylum applications were submitted to

COMAR and in that year only 3,000 asylum seekers were recognized as refugees and 1,433 received complementary protection.<sup>xxi</sup>

### **Lack of clarity around migration regularization options other than asylum**

Since the entry of large groups of Central Americans at the beginning of 2019 there have been multiple shifts in the options that the Mexican government has offered to migrants to regularize their status. These changes have caused confusion among migrants and the organizations offering them assistance. In January 2019, the Mexican government offered migrants in the caravans a “humanitarian visa card” allowing them to remain in the country temporarily for between six months to one year without deportation and with to access employment. The humanitarian visas offered to migrant caravans ended abruptly after 13,000 such visas were issued at Mexico’s southern border<sup>xxii</sup>, but was briefly offered again to migrants in early April before ceasing again. The separate category of a “humanitarian visa” which always existed under Mexican law, remains a legal option to migrants entering Mexico and is a complementary process to seeking asylum.

Migrant shelters reported the lack of information on regularization options and existing policies on humanitarian visas as one of the main obstacles they faced in assisting migrants. Migrants who did begin their visa applications reported that they were not given clear information by INM on the application process and some reported being contacted via email by INM, including about negative resolutions. This lack of clarity on policies has caused migrants to give up on their cases and to move on from Tapachula.

Employment opportunities for migrants and refugees in southern Mexico are extremely limited. While there have been reports of small posts at the border crossing with Guatemala run by the federal and local Mexican government offering jobs to migrants there is little information about their impact or scale, and there is no evidence to date of sustained, large scale efforts by the Mexican government to help migrants and refugees to access employment.

In January 2019 the U.S. government implemented the Migrant Protection Protocols (MPP) program, also known as “Remain in Mexico,” which forces people seeking asylum in the United States to wait in Mexico during their asylum application process, crossing the border to attend court hearings for their case. As of August, over 30,000 asylum seekers have been returned to Mexico,<sup>xxiii</sup> including families with young children, to wait in Mexican border towns where they face a lack of shelter and basic services as well as violence and human rights violations. In early August the Mexican government began bussing some of these migrants to Tapachula, a 35-hour drive from the U.S.-Mexico border. These migrants reported being confused about where they had been taken and why, and the majority have no way to make it back to the United States for their asylum court hearings, placing them at risk of receiving an in absentia removal order and a bar from future entry to the United States.<sup>xxiv</sup> In Tapachula, they face precarious conditions including insufficient shelter, high levels of crime and violence, and few work opportunities and many were in danger of being forced to return to their countries of origin despite having protection concerns. Civil society organizations reported that this practice

compounded the already chaotic and confusing nature of migration regularization policies and ongoing enforcement in Tapachula, and has also fueled growing sentiments of xenophobia in the area.

### **Lack of access to protections for unaccompanied children<sup>xxv</sup>**

Every year thousands of Central American children are forced to flee their countries due to high levels of violence, including gang violence and sexual and gender-based violence, and their governments' failure to provide them with access to justice and protection.<sup>xxvi</sup> Whether they plan to stay in Mexico or to transit through Mexico to seek protection in another country, children face multiple barriers to accessing protection and support in southern Mexico. Migration and child protection system agents discourage children from seeking asylum by telling them they will be detained for long periods in migration stations or closed-door shelter. Children who begin the asylum process often grow desperate in detention and abandon their asylum applications, returning to danger in their countries.

In many cases children are not provided with accurate and child-friendly information on their rights in Mexico, including the right to seek asylum, and children do not have access to substantive legal representation in their asylum cases. Despite the fact that Mexico's Children's Rights Law requires that all migrant children receive a best interest determination, Mexico's child protection agency (DIF), has extremely limited capacity to conduct these determinations. Most migrant children are deported without a substantive evaluation of their best interest and possible protection needs.

Mexico's asylum agency COMAR has insufficient capacity to process the applications of the growing number of child asylum seekers and to provide them with the specialized attention that they need, leading to extended periods of uncertainty as children await decisions on their cases.

The prospect of extended detention during the asylum process, either in INM detention centers or closed-door shelters run by Mexico's child protection agency DIF, prevents many children from seeking asylum in Mexico or causes them to abandon their asylum case. Child migrants and asylum seekers who are not detained face highly precarious conditions in Tapachula, often living on the street or with unrelated adults. This leaves them very vulnerable to the high levels of violence, including sexual violence and human trafficking, in Tapachula. Increased immigration enforcement and raids in Tapachula in recent months have forced children to move from the center of Tapachula to peripheral areas where they are at even greater risk of suffering violence and cannot access essential services.

These barriers to accessing protection and support put children at great risk while they are in Tapachula, and they cause many to either decide not to seek asylum or abandon their asylum claims and return to situations of danger. Unable to remain safely in their countries, these children often immediately attempt to re-migrate, exposing them to the danger of violence, exploitation, and human trafficking on the migration journey.

## Recommendations for the U.S. government

1. **Cease pressure on the Mexican government to increase migration enforcement** along its southern and northern borders in an attempt to stop those fleeing their countries in search of safety, including with the participation of the National Guard. The United States should also cease pressure on Mexico to sign a “Safe Third Country” agreement.
2. **Immediately end the Migrant Protection Protocol (MPP) program** and cease efforts to block access to protection in the United States.
3. **Commit U.S. support to strengthen Mexico’s asylum system.** Funding should support the work of the UN Refugee Agency to strengthen Mexico’s asylum system including increasing personnel in COMAR offices, as well as increased support staff. It should also support training for COMAR personnel in how to interview children and other vulnerable groups as well as on up-to-date country conditions in Central America.
4. **Commit U.S. support to strengthen Mexico’s child protection system.** Support should go towards hiring and training child protection personnel dedicated to carrying out best interests determinations for migrant and refugee children and coordinating the application of appropriate protection mechanisms based on those determinations.
5. **Ensure that the work of Customs & Border Protection (CBP) and Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) agents deployed to the border between Mexico and Guatemala** does not inhibit individuals’ right to migrate and seek international protection.
6. **Support a rights-based approach to addressing the root causes of migration from the Northern Triangle countries and release existing assistance currently being withheld,** including aid focusing on violence prevention and response, poverty alleviation, and programs to address corruption, strengthen human rights, and promote the rule of law. Funds should be conditioned on each government’s demonstrated respect for human rights and efforts to combat corruption and should not be conditioned on any action by Central American governments to prevent or repress migration.
7. **Implement and expand pathways to protection for migrants from the region to access protection from their home country** without having to migrate to the United States such as in country processing programs like the Protection Transfer Agreement (PTA) and through reinstating an expanded version of the Central American Minors (CAM) refugee and parole processing program.

---

<sup>i</sup>White House, Statement from the President Regarding Emergency Measures to Address the Border Crisis. May 30, 2019, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-regarding-emergency-measures-address-border-crisis/>

<sup>ii</sup> For more information on the mission, see here: <http://cdhfraymatias.org/web/la-frontera-sur-es-una-tortura-silenciosa-mision-de-observacion/>

<sup>iii</sup> El Orbe, “Tapachula con el Mayor Índice de Inseguridad en su Historia,” 19 de julio de 2018, <https://elorbe.com/portada/2018/07/19/tapachula-con-el-mayor-indice-de-inseguridad-en-su-historia.html> ; Rubén Zúñega, Diario del Sur, “Crece la xenofobia en Tapachula,” 7 de febrero de 2019, <https://www.diariodelsur.com.mx/local/crece-la-xenofobia-en-tapachula-3028451.html>

<sup>iv</sup> SEGOB, Unidad de Política Migratoria, Registro de Identidad de personas, Boletín Mensual de Estadísticas Migratoria, 2019,

[http://www.gobernacion.gob.mx/work/models/SEGOB/CEM/PDF/Estadisticas/Boletines\\_Estadisticos/2019/Boletin\\_2019.pdf](http://www.gobernacion.gob.mx/work/models/SEGOB/CEM/PDF/Estadisticas/Boletines_Estadisticos/2019/Boletin_2019.pdf)

<sup>v</sup> Jose Cabezas, Reuters, “Mexico says National Guard deployment to southern border starts on Wednesday, June 12, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trade-mexico-border/mexico-says-national-guard-deployment-to->

---

[southern-border-starts-on-wednesday-idUSKCN1TD1UJ](#) and U.S-Mexico Joint Declaration, Media Note, June 7, 2019, <https://www.state.gov/u-s-mexico-joint-declaration/>

<sup>vi</sup> France 24, “Mexico launches ‘permanent deployment’ on Guatemala border” August 7, 2019,

<https://www.france24.com/en/20190704-mexico-launches-permanent-deployment-guatemala-border>

<sup>vii</sup> Kirk Semple, New York Times, “Apuro y poca capacitación hacia los migrantes: así despliega México su Guardia Nacional”, 15 de junio 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/es/2019/06/15/mexico-guardia-nacional-migrantes/Washington-Office-on-Latin-America-Joint-Statement-NGOs-Denounce-National-Guard-Actions-in-Migration-Enforcement-at-U.S.-Mexico-Border>. June 27, 2019, <https://www.wola.org/2019/06/mexico-national-guard-migration-enforcement/>

<sup>viii</sup> El Orbe, “Realizan Redadas en Casas de Asistencia y Alquiler en Busca de Indocumentados y Cateos Antidrogas”, 20 de mayo de 2019, <https://elorbe.com/portada/2019/05/29/realizan-redadas-en-casas-de-asistencia-y-alquiler-en-busca-de-indocumentados-y-cateos-antidrogas.html>

<sup>ix</sup> <https://www.milenio.com/estados/migrantes-chiapas-inm-instala-retenes-frenar-centroamericanos>

<sup>x</sup> Monitoring Collective, Monitoring Update Statement: New Migrant Caravan Falls into Detention under Deceit and Exhaustion. June 6, 2019, <http://vocesmesoamericanas.org/noticias/comunicado-actualizacion-monitoreo-nueva-caravana-migrante-cae-en-detencion-bajo-engano-desgaste-6-junio-2019/>; Alonso, Emir Olivares, “Worrisome ‘Iron Fist’ Deployment of the National Guard: AI,” La Jornada, Mexico, June 10, 2019, <https://www.jornada.com.mx/ultimas/2019/06/10/preocupante-despliegue-de-201cmano-dura201d-de-la-guardia-nacional-ai-5022.html>

<sup>xi</sup> Testimonies of migrants received by HRC Fray Matías in Tapachula;

Citizen’s Council of the National Institute of Migration (INM), Migrant Detention in Mexico: Monitoring Mission of INM Migration Stations and Provisional Facilities Final Report, 2017, [http://cdhfraymatias.org/web/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/CCINM-Informe\\_Final-Monitoreo.pdf](http://cdhfraymatias.org/web/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/CCINM-Informe_Final-Monitoreo.pdf) and Kirk Semple, *The New York Times*, “Overflowing toilets, Bedbugs and High Heat: Inside Mexico’s Migrant Detention Centers,” August 3, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/03/world/americas/mexico-migration-conditions.html>

<sup>xii</sup> HRC Fray Matías monitoring of the Siglo XXI migration center, June 2019; Barra, Melissa, “Mexico: Conditions of Detention of Migrants on the Southern Border Worsen,” *Las Voces del Mundo*, June 6, 2019, <http://es.rfi.fr/americas/20190620-mexico-empeoran-condiciones-de-detencion-de-migrantes-en-la-frontera-sur>

<sup>xiii</sup> Emir Olivares y Fabiola Martines, La Jornada, “Muere migrante haitiano en celda de estación Siglo XXI, “7 de agosto de 2019, <https://www.jornada.com.mx/ultimas/politica/2019/08/07/muere-migrante-haitiano-en-celda-de-estacion-siglo-xxi-6807.html>

<sup>xiv</sup> Collective for Observation and Monitoring of Human Rights in Southeast Mexico [Monitoring Collective], Report on Human Rights Monitoring of the Central American Exodus in the Southeast of Mexico, October 2018-February 2019, p44, <http://vocesmesoamericanas.org/noticias/informe-monitoreo-derechos-humanos-del-exodo-centroamericano-en-sureste-mexicano-octubre-2018-febrero-2019/>

<sup>xv</sup> INM houses 700 migrants in a temporary shelter in Tapachula, Chiapas, El Universal, México, May 18, 2019, <https://www.eluniversal.com.mx/estados/inm-alberga-700-migrantes-en-refugio-temporal-de-tapachula-chiapas>

<sup>xvi</sup> Observation Mission Observation of the Mesoamerican Fair, May 2019; Romero, Gaspar, “This is how a Migrant in Tapachula, Chiapas Begged for Milk for her Baby,” June 26, 2019, El Excelsior, Mexico, <https://www.excelsior.com.mx/nacional/asi-suplicaba-por-leche-para-su-bebe-una-migrante-en-tapachula-chiapas/1320690>

<sup>xvii</sup> Gobierno de Mexico, Comisión Mexicana de Ayuda a Refugiados, La COMAR en números, actualización al mes de AGOSTO de 2019, [https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/490723/REPORTE\\_CIERRE\\_DE\\_AGOSTO2019.pdf](https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/490723/REPORTE_CIERRE_DE_AGOSTO2019.pdf)

<sup>xviii</sup> Ibid.

<sup>xix</sup>Manu Ureste, Animal Político, México bate récord de solicitudes de asilo, pero recortan presupuesto para Comisión de Refugiados, 19 de diciembre 2018, <https://www.animalpolitico.com/2018/12/solicitudes-asilo-mexico-aumentan-recortan-presupuesto-refugiados/>

<sup>xx</sup> Paulo Cantillo, Excelsior, Refugiarán a más con menos dinero; Comisión Mexicana de Ayuda a Refugiados, 13 de junio 2019, <https://www.excelsior.com.mx/nacional/refugiaran-a-mas-con-menos-dinero-comision-mexicana-de-ayuda-a-refugiados/1318361>; Manrique Gandaria, El Sol de Mexico, “Recibirá Guardia Nacional 70 Mil mdp de presupuesto,” 4 de junio de 2019, <https://www.elsoldemexico.com.mx/mexico/sociedad/recibira-guardia-nacional-70-mil-mdp-de-presupuesto-3715563.html>

<sup>xxi</sup> Government of Mexico, COMAR Statistics through July 2019,

[https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/483695/REPORTE\\_CIERRE\\_DE\\_JULIO\\_2019.pdf](https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/483695/REPORTE_CIERRE_DE_JULIO_2019.pdf)

<sup>xxii</sup> Secretaria de Gobernacion, Unidad de Política Migratoria, Finaliza Programa Emergente de emisión de Tarjetas de Visitante por Razones Humanitarias, <http://www.gobernacion.gob.mx/work/models/SEGOB/Resource/2909/1/images/MaD184.pdf>

<sup>xxiii</sup> Jason Kao and Denise Lu, New York Times, “How Trump’s Policies are Leaving Thousands of Asylum Seekers Waiting in Mexico,” August 18, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/08/18/us/mexico-immigration-asylum.html>

---

<sup>xxiv</sup>Camila Montoya-Galvez, CBS News, “Trump administration says ‘Remain in Mexico’ program is one ‘We’re building to last’”, August 19, 2019, <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/remain-in-mexico-trump-administration-says-controversial-program-is-one-were-building-to-last/>; Alberto Pradilla, Animal Politico, “El gobierno envía a la frontera con Guatemala a solicitantes de asilo devueltos por EU”, 15 de agosto 2019, <https://www.animalpolitico.com/2019/08/migrantes-asilo-guatemala-envio-frontera/>; Victoria Macchi and Ramon Taylor, VOA, “Migrants Assess Options As Mexico Buses Them From US Border”, August 9, 2019 <https://www.voanews.com/usa/immigration/migrants-assess-options-mexico-buses-them-us-border>

<sup>xxv</sup> For more information see “The Invisible Wall: Obstacles to Protection for Unaccompanied Children along Mexico’s Southern Border,” by KIND and the Human Rights Center Fray Matías de Córdoba, <https://supportkind.org/resources/the-invisible-wall-obstacles-to-protection-for-unaccompanied-migrant-children-along-mexicos-southern-border/>

<sup>xxvi</sup> KIND and HRC Fray Matías, Childhood Cut Short: Sexual and Gender-based Violence Against Central American Migrant and Refugee Children, 2016, <https://supportkind.org/resources/childhood-cut-short/>  
UNHCR, Children on the Run: Unaccompanied Children Leaving Central America and Mexico and the Need for International Protection, 2014, <https://www.unhcr.org/about-us/background/56fc266f4/children-on-the-run-full-report.html>